
Government gazettes compulsory testing
notice

     The Government exercises the power under the Prevention and Control of
Disease (Compulsory Testing for Certain Persons) Regulation (Cap. 599J) and
publishes in the Gazette a compulsory testing notice, which requires any
person who had been present at 46 specified places during the specified
period (persons subject to compulsory testing) to undergo a COVID-19 nucleic
acid test.

     In view of a number of cases testing positive, 46 specified places are
included in the compulsory testing notice. The Government strongly reminds
members of the public to strictly follow the compulsory testing requirements
and undergo testing on time as required. Mobile specimen collection stations
have been set up by the Government in different districts to facilitate
testing to be conducted in compliance with the compulsory testing notice. The
above compulsory testing requirement applies to those who have completed a
COVID-19 vaccination course as well.

     Persons who have tested positive in the past three months (including
positive cases tested either by nucleic acid tests recorded by the Department
of Health (DH) or by rapid antigen tests (RATs) that have been self-declared
to the DH) do not need to undergo compulsory testing. For those who are
subject to compulsory testing (save for those who have declared their
positive RAT results as mentioned above), they must undergo nucleic acid
tests in accordance with relevant compulsory testing notices and cannot use
RATs to fulfil the requirement of such notices. In other words, a negative
RAT result cannot be deemed as fulfilling the compulsory testing requirement.
Furthermore, unless a person subject to compulsory testing has obtained a
medical certificate proving that he or she is unfit to undergo testing using
a sample taken through combined nasal and throat swabs because of health
reasons, the person cannot provide a deep throat saliva sample to fulfil the
compulsory testing requirement.

     Details of the compulsory testing notice are available on the Centre for
Health Protection (CHP)'s website via the following
link: www.chp.gov.hk/files/pdf/ctn_20220526.pdf.

     If any persons test positive under compulsory testing, such positive
cases will be handled in the same manner as in those identified through other
nucleic acid tests or self-declared through RATs. Their isolation
arrangements (as well as the quarantine arrangements of their household
members) are no different from other positive cases.

     Persons subject to compulsory testing in accordance with a compulsory
testing notice must go to any of the mobile specimen collection stations,
community testing centres (CTCs) or recognised local medical testing
institutions to undergo professional swab sampling in fulfilling the
requirements for compulsory testing. Young children may continue to undergo
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the test using a stool specimen. For details on obtaining stool specimen
bottles, please refer to the COVID-19 thematic
website: www.coronavirus.gov.hk/pdf/Stool_bottle_collection_points.pdf.

     If Tropical Cyclone Warning Signal No. 3 or above, the Red or Black
Rainstorm Warning Signal or the post-super typhoon "extreme conditions"
announcement by the Government is in force at any time during the period for
undergoing the compulsory testing, the period for undergoing the compulsory
testing will be extended for one day.

     The Comirnaty and CoronaVac vaccines are highly effective in preventing
severe cases and deaths from COVID-19. They can provide protection to those
vaccinated to prevent serious complications and even death after infection.
The Government appeals to persons who are not yet vaccinated to get
vaccinated without delay. The Government is working towards the goal of
boosting the vaccination rates of children, teenagers and the elderly so that
they can be protected by the vaccines as early as possible. Furthermore, the
Scientific Committee on Vaccine Preventable Diseases and the Scientific
Committee on Emerging and Zoonotic Diseases under the CHP of the DH has
earlier updated the consensus interim recommendations, and persons aged 60 or
above who have taken three doses of vaccine are recommended to receive an
additional dose (i.e. fourth dose) of either Comirnaty vaccine or CoronaVac
vaccine at least three months after their last dose. Members of the public
who are eligible should get the fourth dose as early as possible for better
protection.

     CTCs provide testing services for the public. Booking and walk-in
services are available. Members of the public only need to provide simple
personal information on the 24-hour booking system
(www.communitytest.gov.hk/en). The system shows the booking status of the
centres for the coming two weeks to facilitate the public's planning and
selection of a suitable testing centre and a time slot for testing. The
testing centres will accord priority to serve individuals with advance
bookings. As of 6pm today (May 26), there was around 97 per cent availability
for booking places for the coming two weeks. Members of the public may call
the testing centres for enquiries on the availability of bookings or walk-in
quotas before visiting the centres.

     Ticketing machines have been installed in a number of service points for
on-site ticket arrangement. Members of the public who have obtained a ticket
can visit the CTC website (www.communitytest.gov.hk/en) to check the real-
time queueing ticket status. Booking service is also provided for some large-
scale mobile specimen collection stations, and members of the public may use
the 24-hour booking system (www.communitytest.gov.hk/en) to reserve a
suitable time slot for testing.

     Other than persons subject to compulsory testing, all members of the
public may conduct free testing at CTCs or mobile specimen collection
stations (if the service scope is applicable). The opening dates and
operating hours of the mobile specimen collection stations are stated in the
Annex.
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     Outdoor mobile specimen collection stations will be closed if the Strong
Wind Signal No. 3 or Red Rainstorm Warning Signal has been issued, while all
mobile specimen collection stations together with all CTCs will be closed
when Tropical Cyclone Warning Signal No. 8 or above or the Black Rainstorm
Warning Signal is in force.

     Persons subject to compulsory testing may choose to undergo testing via
the following routes:

(a) For tests which require using a sample taken through combined nasal and
throat swabs
1. To visit any of the mobile specimen collection stations (see the list and
target groups (if applicable)
at www.coronavirus.gov.hk/eng/early-testing.html) for testing;
2. To attend any of the CTCs (see the list at www.communitytest.gov.hk/en);
3. To self-arrange testing provided by private laboratories which are
recognised by the DH and can issue SMS notifications in respect of test
results (see the list
at www.coronavirus.gov.hk/pdf/List_of_recognised_laboratories_RTPCR.pdf), and
the relevant sample must be taken through combined nasal and throat swabs; or
4. To use a specimen bottle distributed to the relevant specified premises by
the CHP (if applicable), and return the specimen bottle with the stool sample
collected as per relevant guidelines.

(b) For persons holding a medical certificate issued by a registered medical
practitioner proving that they are unfit to undergo testing using a sample
taken through combined nasal and throat swabs because of health reasons
1. To obtain a deep throat saliva specimen collection pack from post offices,
vending machines set up at MTR stations or designated general out-patient
clinics (GOPCs) of the Hospital Authority and return the specimen to one of
the designated specimen collection points (see the distribution points and
times, and the specimen collection points and times,
at www.coronavirus.gov.hk/eng/early-testing.html);
2. To undergo testing at any of the GOPCs of the Hospital Authority as
instructed by a medical professional of the Hospital Authority; or
3. To self-arrange testing provided by private laboratories which are
recognised by the DH and can issue SMS notifications in respect of test
results.

     A spokesman for the Food and Health Bureau cautioned that testing
received at the Accident and Emergency Departments of the Hospital Authority,
or testing provided by private laboratories which cannot issue SMS
notifications in respect of test results, does not comply with the
requirements of the aforementioned compulsory testing notice.

     "If persons subject to compulsory testing have symptoms, they should
seek medical attention immediately and undergo testing as instructed by a
medical professional. They should not attend the mobile specimen collection
stations or the CTCs."

     Persons subject to compulsory testing must keep the SMS notifications
containing the result of the test and the relevant medical certificate (if
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applicable) for checking by a law enforcement officer when the officer
requires the persons to provide information about their undergoing the
specified test.

     Any enquiries on compulsory testing arrangements may be addressed to the
hotline at 6275 6901, which operates daily from 9am to 6pm.

     The Government will continue to trace possibly infected persons who had
been to relevant premises, and seriously verify whether they had complied
with the testing notices. Any person who fails to comply with the testing
notices commits an offence and the maximum penalty upon conviction is a fine
at level 4 ($25,000) and imprisonment for six months. The fixed penalty for
discharging the liability is $10,000. The person may also be issued with a
compulsory testing order requiring him or her to undergo testing within a
specified time frame. Any person in breach of the compulsory testing order
would be liable to a fine at level 5 ($50,000) and imprisonment for six
months.

     The spokesman said, "The Government urges all individuals who are in
doubt about their own health conditions, or individuals with infection risks
(such as individuals who visited places with epidemic outbreaks or had
contact with cases tested positive), to undergo testing promptly for early
identification of infected persons."

Government reminds members of public
commencement of Vaccine Pass third
stage next Tuesday

     The third stage of the Vaccine Pass will commence next Tuesday (May
31). The Government reminds members of the public who are not yet compliant
with the requirement of the third stage of the Vaccine Pass to receive the
respective dosage of vaccine before May 31. At the same time, other members
of the public who are eligible to receive the third dose should receive the
third dose as soon as possible in order to strengthen protection early. There
is no need for them to wait until the six-month grace period under the
Vaccine Pass expired.
 
     After the commencement of the third stage of the Vaccine Pass, the
following persons are compliant with the vaccination requirements to continue
to use the Vaccine Pass:
 
(1) Ordinary persons: (a) Received three doses of vaccine; or
                                (b) Within six months after having received
the second dose of vaccine;
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(2) Recovered persons: (a) Received three or two doses of vaccine;
                                   (b) Within six months after recovery;
                                   (c) Within six months after having
received the first dose of vaccine after recovery; or
                                   (d) Aged 12 to 17 and received one dose of
Comirnaty vaccine;
(3) Inbound travellers: Arrived in Hong Kong within six months and holding
the Provisional Vaccine Pass; and
(4) Persons who are verified to be unsuitable to receive vaccination by
medical practitioners, and hold the COVID-19 Vaccination Medical Exemption
Certificate.
 
     According to the recommendations by the Scientific Committee on Vaccine
Preventable Diseases and the Scientific Committee on Emerging and Zoonotic
Diseases under the Centre for Health Protection of the Department of Health
(DH), joined by the Chief Executive's expert advisory panel, persons who are
unsure if they had a previous COVID-19 infection or persons who do not have
their recovery record in the DH's system may safely receive the next dose of
vaccine no less than 28 days after recovery.
 
     The current version of the vaccination record already includes the date
of birth and the latest vaccination or recovery status of the vaccine
recipient. Members of the public may download the latest version of
vaccination record through the COVID-19 Electronic Vaccination and Testing
Record System website (www.evt.gov.hk/portal/en/), the "eHealth" or "iAM
Smart" mobile applications. The Government reminds members of the public
(especially recovered persons who had received vaccination or adolescents
aged 12 to 17) to use the latest version of vaccination record (with date of
birth and recovery record included) or medical exemption certificate, and
store their relevant QR codes with the latest version of "LeaveHomeSafe"
mobile application. The current versions of "LeaveHomeSafe" and "QR Code
Verification Scanner" mobile applications will automatically check whether
the QR code provided is compliant with the requirements in accordance with
the conditions under the relevant stage of the Vaccine Pass.
 
     If members of the public have questions regarding the installation or
use of the "LeaveHomeSafe" mobile application, such as storing and display of
the Vaccine Pass, they may call the "LeaveHomeSafe" telephone hotline (2626
3066) for enquiry. The hotline operates from 7am to 9pm daily. Members of the
public may also visit the mobile support stations of the Office of the
Government Chief Information Officer set up at 25 MTR stations to seek
assistance from staff, or learn about the details of using the application
through the thematic webpage of "LeaveHomeSafe"
(www.leavehomesafe.gov.hk/en/).
 
     In view of the commencement of the third stage of the Vaccine Pass on
May 31, and the next round of social distancing measures coming into effect
on June 2, relevant government departments will conduct inspections at
relevant premises during the subsequent long holiday after the adaptation
period from 0.00am on May 31 to 0.00am on June 2, in order to determine
whether specified premises comply with the relevant regulations under the
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Vaccine Pass, and whether relevant persons who enter or remain in those
specified premises comply with the Vaccine Pass requirements.
 
     "Vaccination is highly effective in preventing severe cases or deaths
from COVID-19. The implementation of the Vaccine Pass arrangement aims to
raise the vaccination rate, strengthen the immune barrier against the
epidemic and allow Hong Kong people's way of life to continue to resume
normalcy in an orderly manner. We strongly appeal to members of the public
who have not been vaccinated, especially senior citizens, chronic patients
and other immunocompromised persons who face a much higher fatality risk
after COVID-19 infection, to get vaccinated with no delay for the sake of
their health. Members of the public who are currently eligible for a third or
fourth dose should also get the dose as soon as possible," a Government
spokesman said.
 
Note 1: For the vaccination requirements under the third stage of the Vaccine
Pass for different categories of persons, please refer to the Government's
press release issued on May 17 and the Vaccine Pass thematic website
(www.coronavirus.gov.hk/pdf/vp_t1_ENG.pdf).
 
Note 2: Recovered persons refer to persons whose infection or recovery
records had been declared and stored in the Government's system. For the
arrangement of downloading the recovery record QR code, please refer to the
Government's press release issued on April 19 and the Vaccine Pass thematic
website (www.coronavirus.gov.hk/pdf/vp_recovery_qr_ENG.pdf).
 
Note 3: For the declaration of non-local vaccination record or recovery
record and the arrangement to obtain the Provisional Vaccine Pass for inbound
travellers, please refer to the Government’s press releases issued on May 5
and 19 and the Vaccine Pass thematic website
(www.covidvaccine.gov.hk/pdf/nonlocalvacc_ENG.pdf).
 
Note 4: For the arrangement to obtain the COVID-19 Vaccination Medical
Exemption Certificate, please refer to the Government's press release issued
on January 27 and the COVID-19 vaccination thematic website
(www.covidvaccine.gov.hk/en/programme).

Government reminds members of public
commencement of Vaccine Pass third
stage next Tuesday

     The third stage of the Vaccine Pass will commence next Tuesday (May
31). The Government reminds members of the public who are not yet compliant
with the requirement of the third stage of the Vaccine Pass to receive the
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respective dosage of vaccine before May 31. At the same time, other members
of the public who are eligible to receive the third dose should receive the
third dose as soon as possible in order to strengthen protection early. There
is no need for them to wait until the six-month grace period under the
Vaccine Pass expired.
 
     After the commencement of the third stage of the Vaccine Pass, the
following persons are compliant with the vaccination requirements to continue
to use the Vaccine Pass:
 
(1) Ordinary persons: (a) Received three doses of vaccine; or
                                (b) Within six months after having received
the second dose of vaccine;
(2) Recovered persons: (a) Received three or two doses of vaccine;
                                   (b) Within six months after recovery;
                                   (c) Within six months after having
received the first dose of vaccine after recovery; or
                                   (d) Aged 12 to 17 and received one dose of
Comirnaty vaccine;
(3) Inbound travellers: Arrived in Hong Kong within six months and holding
the Provisional Vaccine Pass; and
(4) Persons who are verified to be unsuitable to receive vaccination by
medical practitioners, and hold the COVID-19 Vaccination Medical Exemption
Certificate.
 
     According to the recommendations by the Scientific Committee on Vaccine
Preventable Diseases and the Scientific Committee on Emerging and Zoonotic
Diseases under the Centre for Health Protection of the Department of Health
(DH), joined by the Chief Executive's expert advisory panel, persons who are
unsure if they had a previous COVID-19 infection or persons who do not have
their recovery record in the DH's system may safely receive the next dose of
vaccine no less than 28 days after recovery.
 
     The current version of the vaccination record already includes the date
of birth and the latest vaccination or recovery status of the vaccine
recipient. Members of the public may download the latest version of
vaccination record through the COVID-19 Electronic Vaccination and Testing
Record System website (www.evt.gov.hk/portal/en/), the "eHealth" or "iAM
Smart" mobile applications. The Government reminds members of the public
(especially recovered persons who had received vaccination or adolescents
aged 12 to 17) to use the latest version of vaccination record (with date of
birth and recovery record included) or medical exemption certificate, and
store their relevant QR codes with the latest version of "LeaveHomeSafe"
mobile application. The current versions of "LeaveHomeSafe" and "QR Code
Verification Scanner" mobile applications will automatically check whether
the QR code provided is compliant with the requirements in accordance with
the conditions under the relevant stage of the Vaccine Pass.
 
     If members of the public have questions regarding the installation or
use of the "LeaveHomeSafe" mobile application, such as storing and display of
the Vaccine Pass, they may call the "LeaveHomeSafe" telephone hotline (2626
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3066) for enquiry. The hotline operates from 7am to 9pm daily. Members of the
public may also visit the mobile support stations of the Office of the
Government Chief Information Officer set up at 25 MTR stations to seek
assistance from staff, or learn about the details of using the application
through the thematic webpage of "LeaveHomeSafe"
(www.leavehomesafe.gov.hk/en/).
 
     In view of the commencement of the third stage of the Vaccine Pass on
May 31, and the next round of social distancing measures coming into effect
on June 2, relevant government departments will conduct inspections at
relevant premises during the subsequent long holiday after the adaptation
period from 0.00am on May 31 to 0.00am on June 2, in order to determine
whether specified premises comply with the relevant regulations under the
Vaccine Pass, and whether relevant persons who enter or remain in those
specified premises comply with the Vaccine Pass requirements.
 
     "Vaccination is highly effective in preventing severe cases or deaths
from COVID-19. The implementation of the Vaccine Pass arrangement aims to
raise the vaccination rate, strengthen the immune barrier against the
epidemic and allow Hong Kong people's way of life to continue to resume
normalcy in an orderly manner. We strongly appeal to members of the public
who have not been vaccinated, especially senior citizens, chronic patients
and other immunocompromised persons who face a much higher fatality risk
after COVID-19 infection, to get vaccinated with no delay for the sake of
their health. Members of the public who are currently eligible for a third or
fourth dose should also get the dose as soon as possible," a Government
spokesman said.
 
Note 1: For the vaccination requirements under the third stage of the Vaccine
Pass for different categories of persons, please refer to the Government's
press release issued on May 17 and the Vaccine Pass thematic website
(www.coronavirus.gov.hk/pdf/vp_t1_ENG.pdf).
 
Note 2: Recovered persons refer to persons whose infection or recovery
records had been declared and stored in the Government's system. For the
arrangement of downloading the recovery record QR code, please refer to the
Government's press release issued on April 19 and the Vaccine Pass thematic
website (www.coronavirus.gov.hk/pdf/vp_recovery_qr_ENG.pdf).
 
Note 3: For the declaration of non-local vaccination record or recovery
record and the arrangement to obtain the Provisional Vaccine Pass for inbound
travellers, please refer to the Government’s press releases issued on May 5
and 19 and the Vaccine Pass thematic website
(www.covidvaccine.gov.hk/pdf/nonlocalvacc_ENG.pdf).
 
Note 4: For the arrangement to obtain the COVID-19 Vaccination Medical
Exemption Certificate, please refer to the Government's press release issued
on January 27 and the COVID-19 vaccination thematic website
(www.covidvaccine.gov.hk/en/programme).
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Labour Department highly concerned
about fatal work accident that
happened today

     The Labour Department (LD) is highly concerned about a fatal work
accident that happened at a construction site in Tseung Kwan O
this afternoon (May 26), in which a lift shaft metal working platform
suddenly collapsed while it was being dismantled by a male worker on the
ground. The worker was pressed by the collapsed working platform and injured.
He was certified dead later in hospital. The LD is saddened by the death of
the worker and expressed its deepest sympathy to the victim's family. 

     The LD's spokesman said, "We commenced an immediate on-site
investigation as soon as we were notified of the accident
and issued suspension notices to the contractors concerned, suspending
dismantling of lift shaft metal working platforms on the site.
The contractors cannot resume the work process until the LD is satisfied that
measures to abate the relevant risks have been taken."
 
     The spokesman added, "We will complete the investigation as soon as
possible to identify the cause of the accident, ascertain the liability of
the duty holders and recommend improvement measures. We will take actions
pursuant to the law if there is any violation of the work safety
legislation."
 
     The general duty provisions of the Factories and Industrial Undertakings
Ordinance require employers to provide safe working environments, plant and
systems of work for their employees. Those who contravene the above
provisions are liable to a maximum fine of $500,000 and imprisonment for six
months.
 
     In regard to today's accident, the LD will issue a Work Safety Alert
through its website and email, giving a brief account of the accident
concerned to duty holders, workers' unions, professional bodies of safety
practitioners and others, and reminding the industry of the importance of
following safety precautionary measures to prevent recurrence of similar
accidents.
 
     The LD will also remind the employer concerned of the liability for
employees' compensation under the Employees' Compensation Ordinance, assist
family members of the deceased to claim employees' compensation and closely
follow up on the case. For those with financial difficulties, the LD will
assist them to apply for appropriate emergency funds. Subject to the needs
and wishes of family members of the deceased, the LD will also liaise with
the Social Welfare Department for financial or other assistance.
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     For the sake of securing the safety and health of employees at work, the
LD appeals to employers to provide plant and systems of work that are safe
and without risks to health. Employees should co-operate with their
employers, adopt all safety measures and properly use personal protective
equipment provided to avoid endangering their own work safety and that of
other workers.

Labour Department highly concerned
about fatal work accident that
happened today

     The Labour Department (LD) is highly concerned about a fatal work
accident that happened at a construction site in Tseung Kwan O
this afternoon (May 26), in which a lift shaft metal working platform
suddenly collapsed while it was being dismantled by a male worker on the
ground. The worker was pressed by the collapsed working platform and injured.
He was certified dead later in hospital. The LD is saddened by the death of
the worker and expressed its deepest sympathy to the victim's family. 

     The LD's spokesman said, "We commenced an immediate on-site
investigation as soon as we were notified of the accident
and issued suspension notices to the contractors concerned, suspending
dismantling of lift shaft metal working platforms on the site.
The contractors cannot resume the work process until the LD is satisfied that
measures to abate the relevant risks have been taken."
 
     The spokesman added, "We will complete the investigation as soon as
possible to identify the cause of the accident, ascertain the liability of
the duty holders and recommend improvement measures. We will take actions
pursuant to the law if there is any violation of the work safety
legislation."
 
     The general duty provisions of the Factories and Industrial Undertakings
Ordinance require employers to provide safe working environments, plant and
systems of work for their employees. Those who contravene the above
provisions are liable to a maximum fine of $500,000 and imprisonment for six
months.
 
     In regard to today's accident, the LD will issue a Work Safety Alert
through its website and email, giving a brief account of the accident
concerned to duty holders, workers' unions, professional bodies of safety
practitioners and others, and reminding the industry of the importance of
following safety precautionary measures to prevent recurrence of similar
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accidents.
 
     The LD will also remind the employer concerned of the liability for
employees' compensation under the Employees' Compensation Ordinance, assist
family members of the deceased to claim employees' compensation and closely
follow up on the case. For those with financial difficulties, the LD will
assist them to apply for appropriate emergency funds. Subject to the needs
and wishes of family members of the deceased, the LD will also liaise with
the Social Welfare Department for financial or other assistance.
 
     For the sake of securing the safety and health of employees at work, the
LD appeals to employers to provide plant and systems of work that are safe
and without risks to health. Employees should co-operate with their
employers, adopt all safety measures and properly use personal protective
equipment provided to avoid endangering their own work safety and that of
other workers.


